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 Flick of the Month  

In this video, Rick Morris will show you how to regrind 
the cutting tip of your parting tool to get cleaner part-
off. Regrind Your Parting Tool for a Cleaner Part-

off Cut with Rick Morris "RickTurns" (TRT 11:16) 
  
 

Meeting called to order Thursday, January 4, 2018, 
6:14 pm.  
¢ƻƴƛƎƘǘΩǎ ǾƛǎƛǘƻǊǎ - We have one visitor tonight, Ed 
Aitken 
Vice President Report:  Pam Felton - Club Dues (Click 
Here) for 2018 are now due. The club has 3 paid up 
members. 

See   Bkta Mdvr   page 5 

 

Pam would like to Wish everyone a 

Happy New Year and remind you to pay 

your 2018 RMWT Dues  today!  

Woodturning Fundamentals 

Are you a newer turner who wants to build your 
skills? Check out Woodturning FUNdamentals, AAW's 

online learning portal. PLATTERS In the projects 
section of the portal, you'll find a Platters page that 
features "Turn a Simple Tray," by Richard Raffan, from 

AAW EXPLORE! STAFF PICK   

Turned pens not only make useful presents, they can 
also become lasting keepsakes. In his article, 
"Bulletproof Pen Finishes," from the February 2017 
issue of American Woodturner, Kurt Hertzog  
explains how to master the pen finishing process to 
give your pens a finish that will hold up to the "rigors 
of a pen's life!" (4 pages) 
Click here for a direct link to the article (you must 
already be logged into the AAW website). 
 

the February 2016 issue of 
American Woodturner (5 pages), 
and a video, "Platter," with Nick 
Cook (TRT 18:56). With these 
resources, you'll learn to prepare a 

platter blank, secure the blank using a screw chuck, 
use the bedan to create a recess for mounting on a 
scroll chuck, turn the foot and bottom of the platter 
using a 3/8" bowl gouge, and reverse the platter in a 
scroll chuck so that you can turn the top. 
Click here for a direct link to the Platters page (you 
must be logged in to the AAW website). 
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Michael Mroz 

 There are many 
beautiful pieces on display in 
the Instant Gallery. Doug has 
turned an illusion basket 
weave platter with stunning 
colors and spirals. A couple of 
big Cottonwood bowls with 
very thin walls are nice and 

light. One has a knife edge that is soft and works well. 
A big Walnut bowl with a nice outside curve that 
transitions well into its base and the contrasting sap 
wood really sets it apart. It will make someone a 
ōŜŀǳǘƛŦǳƭ ǎŀƭŀŘ ōƻǿƭΦ L ƭƻǾŜ ǘƘŜ /ƻǘǘƻƴǿƻƻŘ άǿƛƴƎ 
ōƻǿƭέ ǿƛǘƘ ƛǘǎ ǿƛƴƎǎ ŎǳǊǾƛƴƎ ƛƴ ǘǿƻ ŘƛǊŜŎǘƛƻƴǎΦ IƻȅƭŜ 
turned a wonderful emerging bowl from Russian olive 
and a couple of spheres. I really like the angled cut and 
two accents from the sap wood along the edges of the 
emerging bowl. The small sphere is from decayed 

concentrate on the method Dr. Carter taught me using 
stave construction. This project is great for using up 
small pieces of wood and scrap from around the shop. 
 Day One - I arrived at the school bright and 
early and got right to work on a little Talc southwest 
style pot. The first thing to do is find a piece of stone 
and decide how to cut it to yield a big enough blank 
for the design you have in mind. Start by using a wood 
template or a compass to trace a circle on the stone 
and allow a little room for waste. The blank I started 
with was 2 ¾ inches in diameter and 1 ¾ inches thick 
ŀƴŘ Ƴȅ Ǉƻǘ ŦƛƴƛǎƘŜŘ ŀǘ н ѻέ ƛƴ ŘƛŀƳŜǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ м ѹέ tall. 

wood that looks so 
delicate I am afraid to 
pick it up. Gordon 
turned a nice 
ǎŜƎƳŜƴǘŜŘ ά.ŜŀŘǎ ƻŦ 
/ƻǳǊŀƎŜέ ōƻǿƭ ǿƛǘƘ ŀƴ 
Ambrosia Maple lid. 
There is a big Oak plater 
with Aspen leaves inlayed around the rim; it must 
have taken a long time to complete this project. There 
are so many nice pieces it is hard to describe them all. 
 In May 2017, I took an Advanced Woodturning 
class from Dr. Lee Carter at the Rocky Mountain 
School of Woodturning, in LaPorte, Colorado. I was 
able to take this course by receiving a grant from the 
wƻŎƪȅ aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴ ²ƻƻŘǘǳǊƴŜǊǎ /ƭǳōΩǎ David Nittmann 
Educational Opportunity Grant Fund (EOG). This is a 
three day course where I learned to make some nice 
projects while improving my turning skills. Day one 
involved making three stone pots from alabaster and 
talc and a stand from manzanita root. Day two I 
learned how to make a birdhouse ornament. On day 
three I made a hollow form with a pewter inlay.  
 CƻǊ Ƴȅ ŘŜƳƻƴǎǘǊŀǘƛƻƴ L ǿƛƭƭ ǊŜǾƛŜǿ 5ǊΦ /ŀǊǘŜǊΩǎ 
Advance Woodturning Class and describe how to 
make a birdhouse ornament. There are many different 
ways these birdhouses can be made but I will 

When working with soft 
stone like Talc and Alabaster 
you can use the same tools 
in your studio that you use 
to cut wood. These soft 
stones cut about the same 
as hard maple but you will 
not get shavings, only dust. 
Be sure to use safety glasses, a dust mask, and dust 
collection. The dust produced while cutting stone is 
very fine like drywall sanding dust. Cut out a round 
blank on the Band Saw and sand one end flat. There is 
a big stationary disk sander in the classroom that 
worked perfectly for flattening the end. Look the blank 
over carefully for any cracks and soak them with thin 
CA glue. The flattened end is glued with hot melt or CA 
glue to a scrap wood faceplate mounted on the lathe. 
Dr. Carter has faceplates made from two pieces of 
Medium Density Fiber Board (MDF) with a nut trapped 

lathe tools square and round nose scrapers or shop 
made tools from old Allen wrenches and concrete 
nails work best. Small gouges could also be used with 
scraping cuts. Alabaster and Talc can contain 
inclusions that may spark when the tool hits them. 
These inclusions will quickly dull tools and must be 
dug out before proceeding. Begin by shaping the foot 
and the outside of the vessel. Once the desired shape 
is achieved it can be sanded with 220 grit sandpaper 

between them. The nut 
has the same threads as 
Ƙƛǎ ƭŀǘƘŜΩǎ ǎǇƛƴŘƭŜΦ .Ŝ 
sure to keep everything 
as centered as possible 
when mounting the 
stone.  
 When turning 
stone all the cuts are 
scraping cuts. Small 
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  being careful to not change the completed shape. 
Continue to sand up to 600 grit sandpaper. Final 
άǎŀƴŘƛƴƎέ ƛǎ ŘƻƴŜ ǿƛǘƘ ŦƻǳǊ ƻǳƎƘǘ όллллύ ǎǘŜŜƭ ǿƻƻl 
and the stone should start getting shinny. Apply a 
finish to the outside with a Friction Polish or your 
favorite polishing wax using a small piece of paper 
towel or soft cloth. Now we need to carefully part the 
vessel from the wood block and reverse mount it on 

CA glue. Be careful and watch for any cracks that may 
develop as you turn the stone. A face shield is highly 
recommended while in the roughing stages. We 
sprayed another coat of lacquer on the Manzanita 
display stand and got busy with a birdhouse ornament. 
 The body of the birdhouse is constructed of 
staves from scrap wood a half inch thick. The body 
finishes about two inches in diameter and two inches 
long. To determine the width of the stave on the 
outside or long to long sides of the bevel, you need to 
know the circumference of the piece. The formula is 
C= 2 r ̄ where r is radius and (Pi) ̄ is 3.14. Our 
circumference is 2x1x3.14= 6.28. Now you have to 
experiment to determine how many staves you will 
need. It is recommended to use even numbers (like 8, 
10, 12, 16). Take the circumference and divide it by the 
ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ǎǘŀǾŜǎΦ L ǳǎŜŘ мн ȅƛŜƭŘƛƴƎ ŀōƻǳǘ мтκонέΦ 
Once the number of staves is determined you need to 

the lathe to hollow 
the inside and turn a 
rim. 
 Cut a hollow 
in the wood faceplate 
that matches the base 
and part of the 
outside shape of the 

pot. Use about eight spots of hot melt glue to secure 
the vessel to the wood. Do not run a bead of glue 
around the piece. It is too hard to remove and 
increases the chance of damaging the completed 
piece. The dots are easily released with a pair of 
needle nose pliers. 
 Start hollowing the inside of the vessel. Softer 
stones like Talc should have a thick wall to help 
support the soft material. A hole drilled the inside 
diameter of the rim is all that is needed. Harder stones 
like Alabaster can support thinner walls. Thin Alabaster 
walls have a beautiful translucent appearance. After 
the inside is hollowed, complete the outside and 
create a nice transition to the rim. Sand and polish the 
inside and rim as was done on the outside and base. 
Use needle nose plierǎ ǘƻ ŎŀǊŜŦǳƭƭȅ άǇƛƴŎƘέ ǘƘŜ Ƙƻǘ 
melt glue spots and release the piece from the wood 
faceplate. 
 A Manzanita Burl can make a beautiful base 
for displaying your stone turnings. Start by flattening 
the bottom side on a stationary disk sander. Then 
using a Drill Press Planer chucked in the drill press, 
carefully plane off strategic flat places on the burl at 
different heights. Glue small thin pieces of Manzanita 
to these flat places with CA glue to make a shelf for 
your turnings. The shelves look best if the edges are 
broken to size with pliers rather than cut with a saw. 
Finish up by spraying several coats of gloss lacquer 
over the burl allowing the finish to dry between coats. 
 Day 2 - On the second day I arrived to school a 
little earlier since it took me so long to make the stone 
turnings. The first pot I made blew apart on the lathe. I 
found the pieces and glued them back together with 

know the angle to cut the bevel. 
Take 360° divided by the number of 
staves and divide that by two. 
Dividing the angle by two can be a 
little confusing but if you think of 
making a box with four sides and 
miter the corners together you have 
to cut the miters at 45° to make a 
90° corner (360°/4)/ 2= 45°. For our 
12 staves the angle is (360°/12)/ 2 = 
15°. Find a piece of wood wide 
enough to accommodate the 
circumference and at least 12 saw kerfs which is an 
ŜȄǘǊŀ м ѹέ όмκуέ Ȅ мн Ґ м мκнέύ ŀƴŘ ŀǘ ƭŜŀǎǘ фέ long. 
²ƛǘƘ ȅƻǳǊ ǎŎǊŀǇ ǿƻƻŘ ǎǉǳŀǊŜŘ ŀƴŘ ǇƭŀƴŜŘ ǘƻ ѹέ ǘƘƛŎƪ 
head to the table saw and set the blade to the 15° 
angle. We used an AngleCube which proved to be very 
accurate for setting the blade angle. Set the fence to 
rip a bevel on one edge of the board and then reset 
ǘƘŜ ŦŜƴŎŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ мтκонέ ǎǘŀǾŜ ǿƛŘǘƘ ōǳǘ ƴƻ ƳƻǊŜ ǘƘŀƴ 
фκмсέΦ ¢ƘŜ мн ǎǘŀǾŜǎ Ŏŀƴ ōŜ ǊƛǇǇŜŘ ōȅ ŦƭƛǇǇƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ 
ōƻŀǊŘ ƻǾŜǊ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŜŀŎƘ Ŏǳǘ ǘƻ Ƴŀƛƴǘŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ άƪŜȅǎǘƻƴŜέ 
shape of each stave. Gather all the staves and lay them 
out, small side down, matching up the grain as nice as 
possible. Tape them all together keeping the edges 
tightly aligned. Flip the taped staves over and 
completely cover the bevels with a wood glue like 
Titebond. Then roll the staves together and clamp with 
hose clamps drawing up any gaps between the joints. 
While the glue dries we can start working on the roof. 
 Chuck a piece of wood between centers that is 

https://www.woodturnerscatalog.com/p/17/2584/Mylands-Friction-Polish?term=friction+polish
http://www.manzanita.com/manzanitaburls1.htm
https://www.amazon.com/Woodtek-Machinery-Accessories-Presses-Planer/dp/B00TKN3BBS/ref=sr_1_5?ie=UTF8&qid=1515942477&sr=8-5&keywords=drill+press+planner
https://www.amazon.com/iGaging-AngleCube-Digital-Level-Bevel/dp/B002LL0BIC
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  ŀōƻǳǘ н ҁέ ǎǉǳŀǊŜ ŀƴŘ о ѹέ ƭƻƴƎΦ /ǳǘ ŀ dovetail tenon 
on the end that will be the top of the roof. Reverse 
mount the roof in a scroll chuck and cut a recess to 
accept the body. A spindle gouge or a two inch 
forstner bit can be used to cut the recess. The depth is 
determined by how much you want the roof to 
overhang the body and the irregular shape of the 
overhang if using a Burl wood. Later the body can be 
turned to fit this recess. Begin cutting the outside 
shape of the roof being careful to preserve the 
irregular edge of the Burl. Make the roof about an 
eighth of an inch thick at the recess. The inside of the 
roof can be hollowed out to reduce weight. Keep in 
ƳƛƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƻǳǘǎƛŘŜ ǎƘŀǇŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǊƻƻŦΣ ŘƻƴΩǘ Ŏǳǘ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘΦ 
Sand the exterior of the roof and complete the shape 
until it is parted from the tenon waste block. Mount 
the roof on a mandrel to finish the sanding. The length 
of the roof is aesthetically determined based on your 
design.  
 The body should be dry so remove the clamps 
and chuck it on the lathe. The blank can be held on 
one end with a scroll chuck and with a cone live center 
on the tailstock. Turn off the corners with a spindle 
gouge or a ǎƪŜǿ ŎƘƛǎŜƭ ǘƻ нέ in diameter. Layout as 
Ƴŀƴȅ нέ ƭƻƴƎ ōƻŘƛŜǎ ŀǎ ǇƻǎǎƛōƭŜ ŀƴŘ ŘǊƛƭƭ ŀ ѻέ ƘƻƭŜ ŦƻǊ 
the door above the center of the length and centered 
ƻƴ ŀ ǎǘŀǾŜΦ ¢ƘŜƴ ŘǊƛƭƭ ŀƴ мκуέ ǇŜǊŎƘ ƘƻƭŜ ōŜƭƻǿ ǘƘŜ 
door. Sand to 220 grit sandpaper and fill the grain if 
you used an open grained wood like Walnut. The grain 
can be filled with natural Wood Grain Filler colored 
with Burnt Sienna artist oil. Remove the tailstock and 
ŎƘŜŎƪ ǘƘŜ Ŧƛǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǊƻƻŦΩǎ ǊŜŎŜǎǎ ŀƴŘ ŀŘƧǳǎǘ ŀǎ 
necessary, then part off the body. 
 Now a floor can be made for the birdhouse. 
CƛƴŘ ŀ ǎŎǊŀǇ ǇƛŜŎŜ ƻŦ ǿƻƻŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ŦƭƻƻǊ ŀōƻǳǘ н оκуέ 
squŀǊŜ ƻǊ ǊƻǳƴŘ ŀƴŘ мκнέ ǘƘƛŎƪΦ /ƘǳŎƪ ŀ ǎŎǊŀǇ ǇƛŜŎŜ ƻŦ 
ǿƻƻŘ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǘƘŜ ŀƴŘ ŘǊƛƭƭ ŀ ѻέ ƘƻƭŜ ƛƴ ƛǘǎ ŎŜƴǘŜǊ ŀƴŘ 
ŀ ѻέ ƘƻƭŜ ŎŜƴǘŜǊŜŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊƪ ǇƛŜŎŜΦ ¦ǎŜ ǘƘŜ ŘǊƛƭƭ ōƛǘ 
to align the two pieces. Bring up the tailstock to hold 
them squarely together and glue them with hot melt 
glue. Cut a recess with a spindle gouge or use a нέ 
forstner bit to drill the recess. Part the floor from the 
scrap block and glue the floor to the body. Mount the 
body on the lathe in a scroll chuck and tighten the 
chuck just enough to center the body but not dent the 
wood. Bring up the tailstock and apply enough 
pressure to be able to turn the floor to the desired 
shape.  
 The last two pieces are the finial and the 

ǇŜǊŎƘΦ {ǘŀǊǘ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǇƛŜŎŜ ƻŦ ǿƻƻŘ ŀōƻǳǘ ŀ ѹέ ǎǉǳŀǊŜ 
ŀƴŘ сέ ƭƻƴƎΦ /ƘǳŎƪ ƛǘ ƛƴ the scroll chuck as deep as 
possible and bring up a live center on the tailstock if 
necessary. First turn a tenon on the perch to fit the 
мκуέ ƘƻƭŜ and then shape as desired. Part it off and 
extend the work piece enough to turn the finial. Cut a 
ѻέ ǘŜƴƻƴ ǘƻ Ŧƛǘ ǘƘŜ ѻέ ƘƻƭŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŦƭƻƻǊ ŀƴŘ ǎƘŀǇŜ ƛǘ 
with a spindle gouge. 
 Day 3 - Arriving at school even earlier, I think 
5ǊΦ /ŀǊǘŜǊ ǿŀǎ ƎŜǘǘƛƴƎ ŦŀƳƛƭƛŀǊ ǿƛǘƘ Ƴȅ ǎƴŀƛƭΩǎ ǇŀŎŜ ƻŦ 
working. I sprayed the fourth coat of finish on my 
Manzanita display stand and got to work on a hollow 
form. After looking over my handouts I settled on a 
southwest vase form. A piece of Aspen was chucked 
between centers and a tenon is cut on the base end of 
the vessel. The outside is rough turned to shape to 
bring it into balance then reverse chucked with the 
tenon in a scroll chuck. Bring the tailstock up to aid 
support and continue to turn the outside to shape. 
Southwest ceramic pots are characteristic of having a 
foot that is smaller than the neck. I turned a graceful 
curve from the neck to what will be the base after the 
tenon block is removed. Once satisfied with the 
outside shape, Dr. Carter set up the TB Stabilizer and 
Visualizer Systems. Then I got to work hollowing out 
the inside of the vessel. This system is amazing to work 
with. You can see exactly where the cutter is in 
relation to the outside of the vessel so the wall 
thickness is always known. The stabilizer moves 
around very smoothly, yielding a nice smooth surface. 

I left the wall thick enough to accept a pewter inlay 
ring which is inset in a rebate cut around the shoulder 
of the vessel. 
 The pewter inlay is started by first making a 
mold from a piece of MDF. Center mount the MDF on 
the lathe with a screw chuck. A parting chisel is used 
to cut a dado slightly bigger and deeper than the 
actual dimensions needed for the inlay. As the pewter 
cools it will shrink and pull away from the mold. Dr. 

https://www.woodcraft.com/products/behlen-pore-o-pac-paste-wood-grain-filler-natural-quart
http://www.jerrysartarama.com/grumbacher-pre-tested-oil-colors
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Sitzman - tƭŜŀǎŜ ŘƻƴΩǘ ǎǘŀŎƪ Ŏhairs in front of the two 
cabinets until the sound equipment is put away. 
Thanks!  
Old Business: 
1.) The Club has a new Powermatic 3520C Lathe for 
demonstrations. ²ŀȅƴŜΣ ƻǳǊ ŎƭǳōΩǎ Ƙƻǎǘ ŀƴŘ ƻǿƴŜǊ ƻŦ 
the Loveland Woodcraft Store continued to negotiate 
with Powermatic to make this purchase possible. 
Everyone was excited to see the new lathe, but as 
Wayne explained the deal he made and that he was 
paying for part of the purchase out of his own pocket, 
a silence fell over the crowd. Wayne continued to 
explain a club like ours with top level professional 
turners from all over the world coming to demonstrate 
should be working on top of the line equipment. As 
Wayne finished his little talk the audience erupted in 
cheer, applause and a standing ovation. A huge club 
THANKS to all Wayne does and continues to do for our 
club! 
2.) Program Coordinator - Camille, Tonight we have 
Michael Mroz demonstrating a birdhouse ornament. 
Upcoming Demonstrators for 2018 will be February 8 - 

Carter melted some pewter in a ladle with a propane 
torch and poured it into the mold over filling it slightly. 
Pewter melts at about 400° and is soft enough to cut 
with woodworking tools. It is recommended the 
pewter have a little nickel in the alloy to help prevent 
the metal from turning black over time. 
 The rough casting needs to be refined to fit 
our rebate in the vessel. A lot of the over pour can be 
cut off at the scroll saw or by hand with a coping saw 
getting as close to the square sides of the ring as you 
dare. An oscillating spindle sander can be used to 
smooth the over pour right up to the square sides of 
the ring or further refining can be done by hand with 
files and sandpaper. Next the ring is held on the lathe 
by its outside diameter so the inside can be carefully 
cut away until it is just the right size to fit the rebate. 
Once satisfied with the fit, the ring is glued in place 
with CA glue. Any further shaping can then be done to 
the outside of the ring and blended nicely to meet the 
wood. The outside of the vessel is sanded to 220 grit 
sandpaper and the pewter is polished to a nice luster 
with four ought (0000) steel wool. Part the vessel from 
the tenon waste block, reverse mount on the lathe 
and sand the base. A nice finish can be achieved with 
several coats of gloss lacquer. Remember to sand 
between coats and wipe with a tack rag until the 
desired sheen is achieved. 
 
Resources: 
Alabaster and stone dealer located on North College 
Ave, Fort Collins, CO http://coloradoalabaster.com/  
 
Max Krimmel an artist located in Nederland, CO - His 
website has a lot of information regarding Alabaster. 
http://www.maxkrimmel.com/Alabaster/AlabasterMai
n.html 

Woodturning Christmas Ornaments with Dale L. Nish, 
©2012, Fox Chapel Publishing, East Petersburg, PA 
 
Handouts from the Rocky Mountain School of 
Woodturning 
 
 In closing I would like to thank the Rocky 
aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴ ²ƻƻŘǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ /ƭǳōΩǎ .ƻŀǊŘ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ ƎǊŀƴǘ 
money from the David Nittmann Educational 
Opportunity Grant awarded to enable me to attend 
the Rocky Mountain School of Woodturning. I learned 
many of new skills and really enjoyed the time I got to 
spend with Dr. Carter.  
 Thank you all very much, Michael 

Treasurer Report: Todd 
Sheaman - $2,692.65 
Checking and $3,276.24 
Savings accounts. 
Reminder, we have EOG 
funds, get your 
Educational Opportunity 
Grant applications in 
today! 
Secretary:  Clarence 

http://www.technologystudent.com/equip1/pewter2.htm
https://www.rotometals.com/ladles-furnaces-for-casting/?gclid=EAIaIQobChMI3ZDJv83T2AIVxmV-Ch0HqQxXEAAYAiAAEgL2e_D_BwE
http://coloradoalabaster.com/
http://www.maxkrimmel.com/Alabaster/AlabasterMain.html
http://www.maxkrimmel.com/Alabaster/AlabasterMain.html
https://smile.amazon.com/Woodturning-Christmas-Ornaments-Dale-Nish/dp/1565237269/ref=sr_1_1?ie=UTF8&qid=1515875945&sr=8-1&keywords=Woodturning+Christmas+Ornaments
http://www.rmwt.org/news/RMWT%20EOG%202017.pdf
http://www.rmwt.org/news/RMWT%20EOG%202017.pdf
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Glen Lucas, Dublin Viking Bowl, March 8 - Rick Orr, 
Threaded Boxes, April 5 - Kailee and Trent Bosch, 
Hollow Forms and Embellishment and May 3 - Jason 
Clark, Turning a Torus. Jimmy Clews will visit us 
sometime in the second half of the year. Lucas, Clark 
and Clews will offer hands-on classes. 
3.) άToys for Totsέ - The 50 tops and Kururin toys that 
the club made where picked up by the Adams County 

Sheriff's Department for their annual Christmas Toy 
Drive. They were very happy to receive them since 
they were short on donations this year. They would 
like to thank the club and everyone who made toys. If 
the club would like to continue this project next year, I 
would be happy to help with coordination, collection 
and distribution. I would also like to collect toys 
throughout the year and donate them to other 
{ƘŜǊƛŦŦΩǎ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘǎ ŎƭƻǎŜǊ ǘƻ ŀƴŘ ƛƴŎƭǳŘƛƴƎ [ŀǊƛƳŜǊ 
County. I think all {ƘŜǊƛŦŦΩǎ 5ŜǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘǎ do Christmas 
toy drives. Thanks for your help, Bob Franklin  
4.) Wood Collection - tonight we have Linden, Poplar, 
Elm and Maple. 
5.) Library - Bill needs help as he recuperates since he 
is not back to full strength. Our new member Ed Aitken 

Meeting. This change will help deliver club 
information in a timelier manner. You can help him to 
improve the newsletter by submitting photos, articles, 
meeting notes or anything you think would interest 
other club members. Thanks! 
9.) The Christmas Party ŀǘ bƻǊŘȅΩǎ ..v ǿŀǎ ŜƴƧƻȅŜŘ 
by 28 members and guests. The Bar-B-Que was 
delicious and about $425.00 was raised from the EOG 
auction donations. 
10.) Glen Lucas will be teaching two classes at Allen 
WŜƴǎŜƴΩǎ {ǘǳŘƛƻ CǊƛŘŀȅΣ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ ф ŀƴŘ {ŀǘǳǊŘŀȅΣ 
CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ млΦ ¢ƘŜǊŜΩǎ ŜƴƻǳƎƘ ŜǉǳƛǇƳŜƴǘΣ ǘƻƻƭǎ ŀƴŘ 
wood for 7 students in each one day class. Both 
classes are full. There are 4 people on the waiting list 
for Friday and 3 for Saturday. Get your payment in or 
be bumped. 
New Business 
1.) Our club has lost member Lloyd Jenkins on 
December 29, 2017. Lloyd has been a loyal supporter 

has Girl Scout Cookies available for your enjoyment. 
Get yours today! 
3.)EOG Grants - Doug Schneider has applied for a 
David Nittmann EOG Grant for attending the AAW 
Symposium in Portland, OR this June. He intends to 
learn new teaching techniques, ways to improve our 
symposium and improve his turning skills. 
4.) Pen Club - Will be meeting Thursday, January 18, 
6:15 pm at the Loveland Woodcraft Store. Harry 
ǿƻǳƭŘ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ŜƴŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ŀǎ άǿŜ 
ŀƭǿŀȅǎ ƘŀǾŜ Ŧǳƴ ŀƴŘ ƭŜŀǊƴ ƴŜǿ ǘƘƛƴƎǎέΦ IŜ ŀƭǎƻ 
reminds everyone we are back to our normally 
scheduled meeting time, two weeks after the regular 
RMWT Club meeting. 
5.) Elections -  
President - Ron Thompson is nominated, seconded, 
unanimously elected and accepts to continue as Club 
President for 2018.  
Vice President - Pam Felton is nominated, seconded, 
unanimously elected and accepts to continue as Club 

said he would be glad to 
help. There are 9 videos 
missing. Please check 
around and return what 
you find so others can 
enjoy them, too. 
6.) Symposium - Sept. 14 
- 16, 2018 Allen is 
beginning to contact 
turners and organize the 

symposium for this year. Please talk to Allen if you 
would like to help, there are many jobs to do to 
ƳŀƪŜ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ŜǾŜƴ ōŜǘǘŜǊΦ 
7.) The small club trailer has been sold and the title 
transferred to the new owner. 
8.) Newsletter - Michael would like to let everyone 
know that the newsletter will now be published 
within the week following the regular RMWT 

and a life member of 
our club. Lloyd was a 
talented turner and 
willing to share his many 
talents with anyone who 
asked for help. He will 
be deeply missed by his 
many friends and fellow 
turners. 
нΦύ ²ŀȅƴŜΩǎ ŘŀǳƎƘǘŜǊ 

http://glennlucaswoodturning.com/
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 Kailee Bosch earned 
ŀƴ ά9ȄŎŜƭƭŜƴŎŜ !ǿŀǊŘέ ŀǘ 
the Kansas City Symposium, 
June 2017, for her 
ǎǳōƳƛǎǎƛƻƴ ά{ƛƳǇƭƛŎƛέ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
Instant Gallery. We look 
ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ǘƻ YŀƛƭŜŜΩǎ 
demonstration in April. 

 

 

 

  

Thursday, January 18, 2018 
The Pen Turners Club meets 2 weeks after the regular 
Rocky Mountain WoodTǳǊƴŜǊΩǎ /ƭǳō ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎΦ The next 
meeting will be January 18, 6:15 pm at the Loveland 
Woodcraft Store. Come join us! 
  

Vice President for 2018.  
Treasurer - Todd Sheaman (not present) agreed to 
remain as Treasurer prior to the meeting, no other 
nominations were made therefore, Todd will continue 
as Treasurer for 2018.  
Secretary - Michael Mroz is nominated, seconded, 
unanimously elected and accepts to be club Secretary 
for 2018.  
Program Director - Camille Wall would like to continue 
as Program Director. 
Librarian - Bill Filson would like to continue as Librarian 
Pen Turners Club President - Harry Farmer would like 
to continue as Pen Turning Club President. 
 
Michael Mroz would like to extend a special thank you 
to John Giem for taking the photos of the Instant 
Gallery January 4, Thanks so much John! 

 Vince Wilson submitted two boxes he made to 
American Woodturner, the Journal of the American 
Association of Woodturners. Look for pictures and 
ŘŜǎŎǊƛǇǘƛƻƴǎ ƻŦ ά{ŎŀǊŀōέ ŀƴŘ ά{ƛƭǾŜǊ .ƻȄέ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜŘ ƻƴ 
the back cover of the October 2017, Vol. 32, No. 5 
issue. 

 ¢ƻƳ ²ƛǊǎƛƴƎ Ƙŀǎ Ƙƛǎ ǇƭŀǘŜǊ ά!ǾƻƻǾŀέ ŦŜŀǘǳred 
on the cover of the October 2017, Woodturners 
/ŀǘŀƭƻƎΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ǇƛŜŎŜ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜǎ ¢ƻƳΩǎ .ƛƎ [ŜŀŦ aŀǇƭŜ 
plater turning skills and Ostrich eggshell inlay by the 
Avoova division of Cape Originals, South Africa. 
Tom has also been caught doing a little modeling for 
the AAW. Looking good Tom! 
 5ƻƴΩǘ ŦƻǊƎŜǘ ǘƻ 
congratulate these folks for 
their accomplishments next 
time you see them. 
 This section was called 
ά¢ƻƻƭ ¢ƛǇǎέ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ 
issue but no one submitted any 
tool tips over the past couple 
of months. I have decided to 
Ŏŀƭƭ ǘƘƛǎ ǎŜŎǘƛƻƴ ά¢ǳǊƴŜǊΩǎ /ƻǊƴŜǊέΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ǿƘŜǊŜ L 
ǿƻǳƭŘ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛȊŜ Ŏƭǳō ƳŜƳōŜǊΩǎ 
accomplishments, tool tips, interesting happenings, 
member article submissions, finishing techniques or 
whatever, a kind of catch all section for information 
ǘƘŀǘ ŘƻŜǎƴΩǘ Ŧƛǘ ƛƴ ŀƴȅ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ƻǘƘŜǊ ǎŜŎǘƛƻƴǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
newsletter. Thanks for your patients as I continue to 
improve the newsletter, Michael Mroz, Editor 

http://ezine.americanassociat.netdna-cdn.com/2017August/flash/resources/index.htm
https://c.ymcdn.com/sites/aaw.site-ym.com/resource/resmgr/Journal3/AW3205-2017All.pdf
http://content.yudu.com/web/33r4n/0A33r4r/2018-catalog/flash/resources/index.htm?refUrl=http://content.yudu.com/web/33r4n/0A33r4r/edition_list/index.html
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Board of Directors Meet the Fourth Monday of the Month, 
6:00 pm at aŎ!ƭƛǎǘŜǊΩǎ 5Ŝƭƛ, 2550 E Harmony Rd., Ft. Collins  

Welcome all attendees; President - Ron Thompson, 
Vice President - Pam Felton, Secretary - Clarence 
Sitzman, Jim Felton, Allen Jensen, Jerry Sherman and 
Harry Farmer. 
Call to Order:  November 27, 2017, 6:15 pm. 
Officer Reports: 
Vice President- 108 paid up members 
Secretary - Membership cards are in the back of the 
RMWT name tags. 
Treasurer - The club has EOG money available for 
improving your turning skills, please apply.  
Old Business: 
1.) Gordon DeKrey is looking for some other venues 
that would like to accept our Beads of Courage bowls, 
instead of shipping them to the AAW. 
2.) Beyond the BarkΥ WƛƳ ǊŜǇƻǊǘǎ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ ƎŀƭƭŜǊȅ 
show at the Creative Community Center in Fort Collins 
was a resounding success. It is important to continue 
meeting our goals of educating the public about wood 
turning and inviting people to learn more about it. Jim 
noticed repeat visitors from last year. As the word gets 
around more people will be interested and come to 
ǎŜŜ ƻǳǊ ƎŀƭƭŜǊȅ ǎƘƻǿΦ ¢ƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ ŜȄǇŜƴǎŜǎ ǿŜǊŜ ƭŜǎǎ 

than $300.00 and about 
20 pieces were sold for a 
total value of about 
$3,800.00. Larry Tucci 
needs to know if we 
would like to continue 
sharing the CCC gallery 
with him next year (2018). 
A motion to continue the 
show for 2018 was 

brought forward seconded and pasted - (MSP).  
3.) TƘŜ ŎƭǳōΩǎ wood sealer is being stored at John 
DƛŜƳΩǎ studio. John would like someone else to take 
over the storage of the sealer. If you can help please 
let John know. John is looking for sources for more 
wood. Our supplies are getting very low.  
5.) Symposium finals:  Allen- The advantages of having 
it out weigh not having it and having the show every 
other year would make it harder to keep people 
interested. The Hands-On class was very popular and 
should continue. Harry and the Pen Club did a great 
job. Maybe different projects could be rotated from 
year to year. It needs to be a simple project that can 

be done quickly. Some of the evaluations indicated 
that attendees liked it better when lunch was on 
location, they like meeting and visiting with new 
ŦǊƛŜƴŘǎ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ ƭǳƴŎƘΦ ¢ƘŜ ǎƘƻǿΩǎ ǾŜƴŘƻǊǎ ǎŜŜƳŜŘ 
satisfied with sales as there were good sales to visitor 
ratios. A motion to continue symposium in 2018 
brought forward - MSP. The show will go on. 
New Business 

1.) Ron would like to see better participation in 
club activities from more members. It seems like 
the same few people bringing in pieces for the 
instant gallery and are the same folks joining the 
social events. Many ideas were discussed to 
encourage people to bring in turnings for the 
instant gallery. Make 
the wood raffle winners 
bring back what they 
made with the wood 
they received or give a 
free ticket to folks that 
bring a turning for the 
gallery. Have a separate beginners table so folks 
ŘƻƴΩǘ ŦŜŜƭ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƻ compete with the 
advanced turners? Create a monthly challenge 
based on the demonstration with a gift certificate 
award? Have two meetings a year dedicated 
ǘƻǿŀǊŘ ŜŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ǘƻ ǊŀƛǎŜ ŜǾŜǊȅƻƴŜΩǎ 
skill level and understanding of good turnings? 
Please express your thoughts, feelings and ideas 
to Ron, Thanks. 
Meeting Adjourned, 7:54 pm 

https://www.mcalistersdeli.com/locations/co/ft-collins/2550-east-harmony-rd-suite-102-1294
https://www.google.com/maps/place/McAlister's+Deli/@40.5240339,-105.0335841,16z/data=!4m5!3m4!1s0x0:0xf4dd94e860129a4!8m2!3d40.523725!4d-105.0308955
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 Glen Lucas 
 Glenn Lucas has an 
international reputation for 
his proficiency at the lathe 
and his ability to pass on the 
skills and knowledge he has 
gained to students. He 
balances his production of 

Rick Orr 
Rick Orr is a member of AAW, a 
member of the RMWT (Rocky 
Mountain Woodturners), and past 
President of the FRW (Front Range 
Woodturners) based in Denver, 
CO. He is recognized for both his 

Rainsticks and his bamboo Fly Rod Tubes, 
demonstrating both of those items at the 2011 
Rocky Mountain Woodturning Symposium. He has 
demonstrated for the RMWT (Loveland, CO), FRW 
(Denver, CO), Pueblo Woodturners (Pueblo, CO), and 
the Yellowstone Woodturners (Billings, MT). This will 
ōŜ wƛŎƪΩǎ ǘƘƛǊŘ Ǿƛǎƛǘ ŀǎ ŀ ŘŜƳƻƴǎǘǊŀǘƻǊ ǘƻ the Rocky 
Mountain Woodturning Symposium. Rick is a retired 
Montana State University Chemical Engineer, having 
worked most of his adult career for General Electric. 
Rick resides in the Denver, CO metro area. He can be 
contacted at rickorr.1848@yahoo.com. wƛŎƪΩǎ ōŀƳōƻƻ 
Fly Rod Tubes are featured at 
www.fishtailflyrodtubes.com. 
 In this demo, Rick will turn a threaded box 

Thursday, February 8, 2018 

RMWT Monthly Meeting 

 

December 2015 and the fifth 
in Jan 2016 is 'Mastering 
Woodturning - Dublin Viking 
Bowl'. All the DVDs have been 
favorably reviewed and are 
stocked by outlets worldwide. 
All are also available to 
download so that Glenn's 

classic bowls turned from native Irish wood (started in 
1995), with an extensive teaching program run from 
his Carlow άWoodturning Study CentreΣέ since 2005. 
He is a frequent guest demonstrator at overseas 
conferences and he also gives Masterclasses at 
international Turning arts and crafts schools. In 
October 2010 he produced the first Irish woodturning 
5±5 ΨaŀǎǘŜǊƛƴƎ ²ƻƻŘǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ ς ¢ƻƻƭǎ ŀƴŘ ¢ŜŎƘƴƛǉǳŜǎΩ 
ŀƴŘ ƛƴ WǳƴŜ нлмм ƭŀǳƴŎƘŜŘ ΨaŀǎǘŜǊƛƴƎ ²ƻƻŘǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ ς 
.ƻǿƭ ¢ǳǊƴƛƴƎ ¢ŜŎƘƴƛǉǳŜǎΩΦ Lƴ bƻǾŜƳōŜǊ нлмп 
'Mastering Woodturning ς Sharpening Techniques' 
was added to the series. The fourth DVD 'Mastering 
Woodturning - Traditional Irish Platter' came out in 

tuition can be brought into the workshop on your 
device. In May 2013 a range of Glenn Lucas Signature 
Woodturning Tools was launched by Craft Supplies 
USA. 
 Glen will be teaching two classes at Allen 
WŜƴǎŜƴΩǎ {ǘǳŘƛƻ CǊƛŘŀȅΣ CŜōruary 9 and Saturday, 
February 10. There is enough room for 7 students in 
each one day class with an estimated cost for each 
class is $175-$200. Both classes are full with waiting 
lists for both days. 
 I will make a thin wall bowl based on an 
eleventh century Viking bowl discovered recently in 
Dublin Ireland. Thin wall bowl turning can really help 
to perfect the techniques which are useful in all aspect 
of turning. In this demo we will take a look at selecting 
the right tools for the job and then mastering the cuts. 
From quickly rough shaping a bowl to achieving a 

Video of Viking 
Bowl 

Thursday, March 8, 2018 

RMWT Monthly Meeting 

 

smooth surface and fluid curves straight from the 
bowl gouge. Keeping vibration to a minimum will also 
play a key part. 

utilizing elk antler for the main 
body, with Corian pieces for the 
base and threaded lid. The threads 
ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƳŀŘŜ ǳǘƛƭƛȊƛƴƎ ŀ άǘƘǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ 
ƧƛƎέ ŀƴŘ ǿƛƭƭ bh¢ ōŜ ƘŀƴŘ ŎƘŀǎŜŘΦ 
Rick will walk you through the use 
of the threading jig for both male 
and female threads. In this demo, the female threads 
will be made in the elk antler and the male threads in 
the Corian lid. 
 While this demo is geared towards the use of a 
mechanical threading jig, it will also implore the use of 
basic jam chucks plus threaded jam chucks. 
 A quick review will be made of elk antler as a 
turning media, the choice of antler pieces, where to 
ƎŜǘ ǘƘŜ ŀƴǘƭŜǊΣ ŀƴŘ ƛǘΩǎ ǊŜƭŀǘƛǾŜ ǇǊƛŎŜΦ wƛŎƪ ǿƛƭƭ ŀƭǎƻ 
ŎƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ǳǎŜ ƻŦ /ƻǊƛŀƴ ŀǎ ŀ ǘǳǊƴƛƴƎ ƳŜŘƛŀΣ ƛǘΩǎ 
preparation, glue up, and acquisition. Finish techniques 
are simply sanding up to 12000 grit using Micro-Mesh 
products for all the pieces, with no other finish applied. 
  

http://glennlucaswoodturning.com/
http://www.fishtailflyrodtubes.com/
http://www.fishtailflyrodtubes.com/
www.fishtailflyrodtubes.com
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ovD7bYeVe18
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ovD7bYeVe18
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Kailee and Trent Bosch 
 Kailee is an artist based in 
Fort Collins, Colorado. She is 
currently pursuing a Bachelor of Fine 
Arts with a concentration in 
Sculpture from Colorado State 
University. Her practice originated 

from her fathers shop and growing up 
around the world of woodturning. She 
is currently interested in using the 
lathe as a tool to turn paper as well as 
wood, both functionally and 
sculpturally. 
 Trent -Working with wood is 
part of my everyday life. It is my 
connection to the earth and the environment in which 
I live. While pursuing my Bachelor of Fine Arts degree 
in photography and sculpture, I became interested in 
the art of woodturning. 
 My philosophy has always been to work in 
harmony with our environment and not to destroy 
something in order to create something. In all my art, I 
use only recycled and easily sustainable woods. Being 
conscious of this has allowed me to work with the 
subtle beauty and dimension this discarded wood 
possesses. 
 My intent as an artist is to express my feelings 
about nature, my family and natural processes. I work 

in series or bodies of work, 
which allows me to explore 
these issues in depth. 
Throughout the creative 
process I am continually 
reminded that I have not and 
will not ever be content. I will 

continue to create and strive for that body of work 
that has yet to be conceived. 
 Topic will be Hollowing with Trent and 
Embellishing with Kailee. Basically Trent will turn a 
hollow form, and hand it over to Kailee and she will 
show multiple techniques for embellishment. 

 
 

Jason Clark 
 LΩǾŜ ōŜŜƴ ƘŜŀǾƛƭȅ ƛƴǾƻƭǾŜŘ 
in Woodturning for just over a 
decade being primarily self taught 
in my modest 2 car garage in my 
ǎǇŀǊŜ ǘƛƳŜΦ LΩǾŜ ǎǇŜƴǘ ǘƘŜ Ǉŀǎǘ т 
years in leadership positions with 
the Arizona Woodturners 

Thursday, May 3, 2018 

 

Association in Phoenix (Vice President 2009-2011, 
President 2012-2014, Vice President 1st half of 2015) 
and volunteered as the Local Liason, the primary point 
of contact at the local level, for the 2014 AAW 
Symposium in Phoenix. My work strives to feature and 
highlight the natural character of the wood, including 
natural defects and flaws. Wood often has such 
beautiful contrast between the dark heartwood and 
the lighter sapwood and I often orient the wood so 
that the work features this contrast. My finishes are 
basic oil finishes to 
enhance the natural 
figure and color of the 
wood without major 
alterations. The woods 
have been acquired 
primarily from various 
local sources including 
fellow woodturners and storm damaged trees from 
my neighborhood and the surrounding urban areas. 
I'm in the process of relocating to the Chicago area 
and I'm looking forward to exploring a whole new 
variety of local woods.  
 Attendees will see a short presentation of 
ǎƻƳŜ ƻŦ Ƴȅ ǿƻǊƪ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ŀ ǇǊŜǾƛŜǿ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŜǾŜƴƛƴƎΩǎ 
project. The demonstration will focus on the turning 
of a torus shaped hollow form including an 
unconventional approach to hollowing as well as 
methods for reverse chucking including a unique 
double walled vacuum drum.  

 

https://aaw.site-ym.com/store/ViewProduct.aspx?id=2209146
http://trentbosch.com/portfolio/
http://trentbosch.com/portfolio/
http://www.jtcturning.com/







